

# DENMARK

# Quick Facts

Population:5,869,410 (July 2020 est.)

Area: 43,094 sq km

Ethnic Groups: Danish (includes Greenlandic (who are predominantly Inuit) and Faroese) 86.3%, Turkish 1.1%, other 12.6% (largest groups are Polish, Syrian, German, Iraqi, and Romanian) (2018 est.)

Government Type: Parliamentary constitutional monarchy

GDP (official exchange rate): \$325.6 billion (2017 est.)

Source: CIA World FactBook (Last Updated August 2020)

# INTRODUCTION

The history of militant Islamism in Denmark dates back to the 1990s, when veterans of the Afghan jihad against the Soviet Union were granted political asylum in the country. Today, violent Islamists are few in number and vastly outnumbered by non-violent Islamist groups. Nevertheless, a majority of political parties in the Danish Parliament regard Islam and Muslims with suspicion.

## ISLAMIST ACTIVITY

Several former *mujahideen* from the Soviet-Afghan war (1979–89) were granted political asylum in Denmark during the 1990s. One of the most prominent personalities in this group was an Egyptian, Talaat Fouad Qassem, a.k.a. Abu Talal (1957–1995), who was a high-ranking member of the violent Egyptian group al-Gama'a al-Islamiyya.<sup>1</sup> In 1982, Abu Talal was sentenced to seven years' imprisonment in Egypt for his alleged role in the assassination of Egyptian President Anwar Sadat. He escaped during a prison transfer in 1989 and subsequently went to Afghanistan, where he joined the anti-Soviet *mujahideen* and fought alongside Ayman al-Zawahiri. In 1992, he migrated to Denmark, where he was granted political asylum.<sup>2</sup>

Abu Talal was extremely well-connected to international *jihadists*. He had close ties to the late Egyptian cleric Omar Abdel-Rahman, the "blind sheikh" who was later indicted and arrested for conspiracy to conduct the 1993 World Trade Center Bombing among a series of other attacks against targets in New York. Abdel-Rahman visited Denmark twice (in 1990 and 1991),<sup>3</sup> and investigations of the World Trade Center attack revealed that three other Egyptians residing in Denmark – and part of the same milieu as Abu Talal – had direct links to the perpetrators of this attack.<sup>4</sup> Abu Talal is believed to have been the victim of an extraordinary rendition when he was intercepted in 1995 in Croatia by U.S. intelligence agencies while on his way to Bosnia. He was sent back to Egypt, from where he subsequently disappeared. Human Rights

## American Foreign Policy Council

Watch believes that he was tortured and executed.<sup>5</sup> Rahman died in 2017 in an American prison.

Said Mansour was another prominent early *jihadist*. Mansour hosted Omar Abdel-Rahman during one of the latter's visits to Denmark. An ardent supporter of the radical Armed Islamic Group of Algeria (GIA), Mansour was involved in the distribution of the group's newsletter, *Al Ansar*, and was affiliated with the notorious London-based Islamist Abu Qatada.<sup>6</sup> Mansour ran a publishing house, Al Nur Islamic Information, through which he disseminated material inciting Muslims to violence. Materials from Al Nur were subsequently found worldwide at locations related to terrorist investigations in Germany, Italy, Spain, Belgium, and the United States.<sup>7</sup> In 2007, Mansour was convicted of "incitement to violence" by the municipal court of Copenhagen and served a two-year prison term. He was released in 2009. In 2014, he was convicted for similar offences, stripped of his Danish citizenship, and deported two years later.<sup>8</sup>

Following the 2005 London bombings, a new iteration of militant Islamism appeared in Denmark. In contrast to the first generation of this phenomenon, as embodied by Abu Talal and Mansour, the second generation was primarily homegrown and included first-generation Danes.

After the Danish newspaper *Jyllands-Posten* published a series of cartoons that depicted the prophet Mohammed in 2005, and the cartoons were recirculated by several Danish newspapers in 2008, Denmark became a high-priority target of al-Qaeda and like-minded groups in Europe.<sup>9</sup> From 2008 through 2010, six plots targeting either the *Jyllands-Posten* daily newspaper or one of its cartoonists were thwarted. The individuals behind the first two plots were Danish residents.<sup>10</sup> However, four plots were attempted by foreigners with no prior relation to Denmark, including one conceived by American citizen David Headley, who was also involved in the 2008 terrorist attack in Mumbai, India.<sup>11</sup>

Although the Danish security and intelligence service has emphasized the threat of Islamist foreign fighters, the only Islamist attack perpetrated in Denmark did not involve one. In February 2015, a few weeks after the attack on French satirical magazine *Charlie Hebdo*, Danish-Palestinian Omar el-Hussein attacked a public meeting about freedom of speech and later a synagogue in central Copenhagen. Two people were killed, and several members of the police were wounded in those incidents. The perpetrator was subsequently killed by law enforcement personnel. Hussein was a petty criminal who had just been released from prison, when – apparently inspired by the *Charlie Hebdo* attacks – he decided to carry out violence of his own.<sup>12</sup> Although there were no direct links between the two incidents, the Islamic State claimed responsibility for the events and honored Hussein by publishing a glowing obituary in its online magazine, *Dabig*.<sup>13</sup>

In May 2017, a seventeen-year-old Danish girl was convicted for plotting to carry out two terrorist attacks, including an attack on a Jewish school, *Carolineskolen* in Copenhagen, and her own school in the village of Fårevejle.<sup>14</sup> The girl was not part of an Islamist milieu, although she had been in contact with a returnee from Syria who had fought with both the Free Syrian Army and ISIS. While being held in custody, she wrote letters to another returnee convicted of having joined ISIS in Syria and stripped of his Danish citizenship.<sup>15</sup>

Since 2012, at least 158 Danish citizens and residents have joined the conflict in Syria and Iraq.<sup>16</sup> Journalist Jakob Sheikh has collected independent data regarding 77 Danish citizens or residents who have traveled to Syria, with interesting results. It appears that not all of those who have traveled to this location are *jihadists* or Islamists. While some have joined one of the several *jihadist* organizations active in Syria, others have joined secular Kurdish groups or the Free Syrian Army.

The number of Muslims in Denmark is approximately 322,000, equivalent to 5.5% of the population.<sup>17</sup> Of these, only a very small fraction actively support violent forms of Islamism or belong to non-violent Islamist groups, according to the most recently available figures.<sup>18</sup>

Among the most controversial of those nonviolent organizations is Hizb ut-Tahrir (HuT). Hizb ut-Tahrir has operated in Denmark since the mid-1980s, although the Danish branch of the organization was not formally established until the mid-1990s.<sup>19</sup> British HuT members were instrumental in establishing

#### Denmark

the group's Danish contingent,<sup>20</sup> and the movement's Copenhagen leadership committee was subsequently elevated to head the group's regional affairs, as reflected in its current title, Hizb ut-Tahrir Scandinavia.<sup>21</sup> Although there are no official numbers, estimates prior to 2017 suggested that the group has between 100 and 150 active members, as well as the ability to attract approximately 1,000 people to public meetings. Since then, however, that number has decreased, with recent estimates by former members indicating that HuT now has well below 100 members in Denmark, most of who are inactive.<sup>22</sup>

Ideologically, HuT aims to reestablish a *caliphate* in the Muslim world. Therefore, unlike organizations such as the Muslim Brotherhood, the group is opposed to the modern notion of the nation-state. Because HuT considers democracy an un-Islamic invention, its doctrine urges Danish Muslims not to engage in politics or take part in elections. The organization as a whole does not engage in violent activities but supports "defensive *jihad*" in places such as Iraq, Syria, or Afghanistan. The group's public meeting in Denmark in January 2011 caused considerable controversy, as it endorsed continued resistance in Afghanistan, which was interpreted by many as encouragement to kill Danish soldiers.<sup>23</sup> Former HuT spokesperson Fadi Abdullatif was convicted twice for "threats, flagrant insults and incitement to murder" against Jews, as well as against former Danish prime minister and former NATO secretary general Anders Fogh Rasmussen.<sup>24</sup> Various political parties have argued that HuT should be banned, and in 2015, after the terrorist attacks in Copenhagen, Minister of Justice Mette Frederiksen made yet another request to ban the group. However, after a total of three investigations, the Danish attorney general ruled that there were no legal foundations for such a ban.<sup>25</sup> In 2016, the city of Copenhagen banned HuT from renting space in any government buildings, and the group has not been notably active in several years.<sup>26</sup>

Aside from HuT, the Grimhøj Mosque in the city of Aarhus (Wakf) regularly attracts media attention. A majority of the men and women who travelled to Syria from the city of Aarhus once attended this mosque, which therefore has come under suspicion as being a hub of radicalization. Political initiatives to close down the mosque have hitherto been fruitless, however, because its *imams* have a constitutional right to free speech and therefore are deemed to have committed no infraction of the law.<sup>27</sup>

## ISLAMISM AND SOCIETY

Muslim immigration into Denmark began in the 1960s and 1970s, when immigrants from Turkey, Pakistan, North Africa, and the former Yugoslavia made their way to the country to work. After the mid-1970s, a second wave of newcomers to the country took shape, made up primarily of refugees as well as the families of earlier immigrants who had stayed in Denmark. Conflicts and political repression in the Arab and Muslim world, including the Iran-Iraq war, as well as the civil wars in Lebanon, the former Yugoslavia, and Somalia, also prompted Muslim immigration to Denmark, as have the more recent conflicts in Afghanistan, Somalia, Iraq, and Syria.<sup>28</sup>

Since September 11, 2001, public debate on Islam and Muslims in the country has become increasingly incendiary. 2001 coincided with the rise to power of a minority right wing government that – for the first time in Danish history – depended on parliamentary support from the country's anti-immigration and Islam-critical nationalist party, the Danish Peoples Party (DPP), to gain the political majority. The DPP has been instrumental in articulating a "struggle of values" against Islam and Muslims, which it considers necessary in order to defend Christianity and "Danishness."<sup>29</sup> In public debates, politicians increasingly frame Islam and Muslims as security threats.<sup>30</sup>

Yet, today, the DPP is not the only party that adopts a critical and suspicious attitude towards Muslims, immigrants, and refugees (categories that are often conflated). A majority of the political parties in parliament do as well. These parties are the Nye borgerlige (The New Conservatives), Venstre (The Liberal Party), Konservative (The Conservative Party), Liberal Alliance (The Liberal Alliance) and Socialdemokratiet (The Social Democratic Party). A spike in the number of refugees in 2015 (primarily from Syria and Afghanistan) prompted a public discourse that framed refugees as potential terrorists and a threat to the welfare of the Danish state, although there is no evidence available that supports the claim.<sup>31</sup> The inflammatory discourse framing refugees as a threat culminated in January 2016 with the passage of a controversial bill allowing Danish police to seize cash and valuables from refugees to pay for expenses related to their stay in Denmark.<sup>32</sup>

# ISLAMISM AND THE STATE

After the September 11th terrorist attacks and the subsequent London bombings in 2005, the Danish parliament passed two anti-terrorism acts (in 2002 and 2006, respectively).<sup>33</sup> The first act amended the Danish penal code by introducing a separate terrorism provision that increased the punishment for a variety of acts if carried out with the intention of "frightening a population" or destabilizing "the fundamental political, constitutional, economic or social structures of a country or an international organization."<sup>34</sup> The maximum sentence for committing an offense under the new terrorism provision was raised to life in prison. This anti-terrorism act also penalizes the provision of financial services to terrorist groups and gives authorities new tools to fight terrorism, including secret searches, monitoring internet communications is computer surveillance, and expanded ability to refuse or withdraw residence permits.

Following the July 7, 2005 subway bombings in London, Danish perceptions of the threat from militant Islamism changed. In order to prevent domestic radicalization, a series of preventive measures were set up by the Ministry of Immigration and Integration in tandem with the domestic intelligence service, PET, which established a preventive department in 2007. Over the years, this host of preventive measures has morphed into a "Danish model" that has attracted worldwide attention.<sup>35</sup> The Danish approach to preventing extremism and radicalization is based on extensive multi-agency collaboration between various social-service providers, the educational system, the health-care system, the police, and the intelligence and security services.<sup>36</sup> This approach has embraced deradicalization exit-programs for persons who want to leave extremist groups, rather than counter-radicalization.<sup>37</sup>

To prevent Danish citizens and residents from going to Syria, a law was passed in 2015 that made it possible for the police to administratively confiscate passports from people who had the intention of travelling to Syria or to similar conflict areas.<sup>38</sup> So far, the police have confiscated only a small number of passports in this fashion, however. Additionally, a new law adopted in June 2016 criminalizes the act of entering specific areas in Syria and Iraq without a preexisting travel permit issued by the Ministry of Justice.<sup>39</sup>

Also in 2015, the Aarhus municipal government launched the so-called "Aarhus Model" for countering and preventing violent extremism.<sup>40</sup> Primary responsibility for the Aarhus model is a collaborative effort between schools, social services, and the municipal police department. These offices then work in conjunction with the Aarhus University Department of Psychology and Behavioural Sciences, the Danish Security and Intelligence Service, and private sector experts from relevant fields. The model itself uses a system of early warning sign identification to flag would-be violent extremists. If certain risk factors are observed after a police investigation, the individual in question will be contacted and state resources offered. These include mentoring programs, workshops, and inter-Muslim community dialogue, as well as the facilitation of a network for parents of radicalized youth, which can then exchange resources and ideas on how to raise a child in this specific situation.<sup>41</sup>

In April 2019, the Ministry for Immigration and Integration published a list of a total of 114 amendments that would allow police in Denmark to seize any and all "non-essential assets" – goods worth less than 10000 kroner (roughly \$885) with no sentimental value – carried by asylum seekers.<sup>42</sup> The center-right Rasmussen government claimed the amendments were designed to help recoup the cost of refugee settlement; however, the legislation remains deeply controversial and divisive.<sup>43</sup> After the general

## Denmark

election in June 2019, Immigration Minister Inger Støjberg was replaced by Social Democrat Mathias Tesfaye, and The Danish People's Party lost their immediate influence on the government and legislation. So far, this has resulted in Denmark receiving 200 refugees from Rwanda with UN status. However, no other major changes of policy have as yet materialized.<sup>44</sup>

In October 2017, a majority of the parties in the Danish parliament expressed their support for a bill banning the *burqa* and the *niqab* from the public sphere. Thus, since August 2018, Denmark has joined the host of countries that have banned these garments.<sup>45</sup> Moreover, in August 2017, the Social Democratic Party (SDP), which remains the largest party in the parliament, advocated the closing of all Muslim private schools in Denmark. This was most recently advanced by Mette Frederiksen, the current party leader and Prime Minister; she based her arguments on apparent cases of headmasters and teachers promoting terrorist organizations, the schools failing to support gender equality, as well as promotion of hateful and discriminatory attitudes toward the country's Jewish minority.<sup>46</sup> Although the government shifted in 2019 from a right-wing supported liberal and conservative to a social democratic government, the political line towards the country's Muslim minority has not changed in any major way.

# **ENDNOTES**

- Michael Taarnby Jensen, "Jihad in Denmark: An Overview and Analysis of Jihadi Activity in Denmark 1990–2006," Danish Institute for International Studies, November 2006, 9, <u>http://www.cie.ugent.be/documenten/jihad-dk.pdf</u>.
- 2. Tribunale de Milano, "Ruling of Judge Presiding over Preliminary Investigations," n.d., 44, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-srv/world/documents/milan\_warrants.pdf.
- 3. Jensen, Jihad in Denmark, 17.
- 4. See Manni Crone and Mona Sheikh, "Muslims as Danish Security Issues," in Jørgen S. Nielsen, ed., *Islam in Denmark* (Lexington Books, 2012).
- Black Hole: The Fate of Islamists Rendered to Egypt, Human Rights Watch, May 9, 2005, http://www.hrw.org/en/node/11757/section/6; Claus Blok Thomsen, "CIA's første bortførte fange kom fra Danmark" [CIA's First Abducted Catch Came from Denmark], Dagbladet Politiken, October 20, 2007, http://politiken.dk/indland/article399819.ece.
- 6. Dominic Casciani, "Profile: Abu Qatada," *BBC*, June 26, 2014, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-16584923</u>
- Søren Astrup, "Said Mansour Accepterer Dom" [Said Mansour Accepts Ruling], Dagbladet Politiken, April 24, 2007, http://politiken.dk/indland/art4685507/Said-Mansour-accepterer-dom; Jensen, Jihad in Denmark, 22.
- Alexander Tange, "Denmark Strips Man of Citizenship After Terrorist Conviction," Reuters, July 1, 2015, <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/us-denmark-morocco-deportation-idUSKCN0P-B4XI20150701</u>; Susanna Spurgeon, "Denmark Deports Said Mansour, Stripped of Citizenship, to Morocco," *Morocco World News*, January 5, 2019, <u>https://www.moroccoworldnews.</u> <u>com/2019/01/262482/denmark-deports-said-mansour-morocco/</u>.
- Nicholas Kulish, "New Terrorism Case Confirms That Denmark Is a Target," New York Times, September 17, 2007, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2007/09/17/world/europe/17denmark.</u> <u>html;</u> "Al Qaeda Claims Responsibility for Danish Embassy Attacks," Deutsche Welle, June 5, 2008, <u>https://www.dw.com/en/al-qaeda-claims-responsibility-for-danish-embassy-attack/a-3389920</u>
- 10. John Hansen, "Sagen om Muhammed-tegninger," *Jyllands-Posten*, n.d., <u>http://jyl-lands-posten.org/skoleelever/muhammed.php</u>.
- 11. United States Department of Justice, "David Coleman Headley Sentenced to 35 Years in Prison for Role in India and Denmark Terror Plots," January 24, 2013, <u>https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/david-coleman-headley-sentenced-35-years-prison-role-india-and-denmark-terror-plots</u>.

American Foreign Policy Council

- 12. "Copenhagen shootings: Police kill 'gunman' after two attacks'" *BBC*, February 15, 2015. <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-31475803</u>
- 13. Dabiq iss. 8, March 30, 2015, 5-6.
- 14. Emma Toft, "Den 17-årige pige fra Kundby skal otte år i fængsel," DR, November 27, 2017,<u>https://www.dr.dk/nyheder/indland/den-17-aarige-pige-fra-kundby-skal-otte-aar-i-faeng-sel</u>
- 15. Anna Gottschalk, "Overblik: her er de nye beviser i Kundby-sagen (Overview: new evidence in the Kundby-case)," *Berlingske*, May 17, 2017, <u>https://www.b.dk/nationalt/overblik-her-er-de-nye-beviser-i-kundby-sagen</u>.
- "Denmark" in United States Department of State, Bureau of Counterterrorism, *Country Reports on Terrorism 2019*, June 24, 2020, <u>https://www.state.gov/reports/country-reports-on-terrorism-2019/denmark/</u>.
- 17. "Denmark," Central Intelligence Agency *World Factbook*, August 5, 2020, <u>https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/da.html</u>
- Brian Arly Jacobsen, "Hvor mange muslimer bor der I Danmark?" *Religion*, February 8, 2018, <u>https://www.religion.dk/religionsanalysen/hvor-mange-indvandrer-lever-i-danmark;</u> Kirstine Sinclair, "Hizb ut-Tahrir i Danmark og spørgsmålet om politisk indflydelse," *Baggrund*, August 25, 2018, <u>http://baggrund.com/hizb-u-tahrirs-politiske-indflydelse-danmark/</u>
- 19. Kirstine Sinclair, "The Caliphate as Homeland: Hizb ut-Tahrir in Denmark and Britain," doctoral dissertation, University of Southern Denmark, 2010, 12.
- 20. Ed Husain, The Islamist (Penguin, 2007).
- 21. Sinclair, "The Caliphate as Homeland," 12.
- 22. Ulla Abildtrup, "Forsker: Hizb ut-Tahrir stagnerer" [Researcher: Hizb ut-Tahrir Stagnates], *DR*, November 16, 2010, http://www.dr.dk/Nyheder/Indland/2010/11/10/113614.htm; Jens Anton Bjørnager Jensen, "Hizb ut-Tahrir ramt af faneflugt," *Berlingske*, September 9, 2019, <u>https://www.berlingske.dk/samfund/medlemsflugt-fra-den-sorte-fane-truer-hizb-ut-tahrir-enorganisation-der</u>; Jens Anton Bjørnager Jensen, "Intern splittinse og beskyldninger: Medlemmer siver fra dansk Hizb ut-Tahrir," *Berlingske*, January 11, 2019, <u>https://www.berlingske.dk/</u> <u>samfund/intern-splittelse-og-beskyldninger-medlemmer-siver-fra-dansk-hizb-ut</u>.
- 23. "Hizb ut-Tahrir opfordrer til væbnet kamp" [Hizb ut-Tahrir Calls for Armed Struggle], *Information*, December 28, 2010, http://www.information.dk/telegram/254933.
- 24. Rigsadvokaten (The Attorney General), Supplerende redegørelse om eventuel opløsning af Hizb ut-Tahrir i henhold til Grundlovens § 78 [Supplementary Statement on the Potential Closure of Hizb ut-Tahrir in Accordance with Basic Law § 78], June 18, 2008, 13, <u>http://www.rigsadvokaten.dk/default.aspx?id=58&recordid58=1190</u>.
- 25. Jacobsen, "Hvor mange muslimer bor der I Danmark?"
- 26. "Københavns Kommune lukker Hizb ut-Tahrirs lokaler," *DR*, May 12, 2016, <u>https://www.dr.dk/nyheder/politik/koebenhavns-kommune-lukker-hizb-ut-tahrirs-lokaler;</u> "Denmark," *Counter Extremism Project*, <u>https://www.counterextremism.com/countries/denmark</u>
- 27. Martin Borre and Mathilde Graversen, "Politikere vil lukke Grimhøj-moskéen: Sådan vil partierne gøre det," *Berlingske*, March 4, 2016, <u>https://www.berlingske.dk/politik/politikere-vil-lukke-grimhoej-moskeen-saadan-vil-partierne-goere-det</u>
- 28. Kirstine Sinclair, "Danish Muslims and the Meaning of Integration: Contemporary Debates in Historical Perspective," *Journal of International Migration and Integration*, 2018, <u>https://portal.findresearcher.sdu.dk/da/publications/danske-muslimer-og-betydningen-af-integration-samtidige-debatter-</u>
- 29. Søren Krarup, *Systemskiftet. I kulturkampens tegn* [Systemic Shift: Characters in the Cultural Battles] (Gyldendal, 2006).
- 30. Crone and Sheikh, "Muslims as Danish Security Issues."
- 31. Manni Crone and Maja Falkentoft, "Europe's Refugee Crisis and the Threat of Terrorism: An Extraordinary Threat?" Danish Institute for International Studies, 2017, <u>http://pure.diis.dk/ws/files/910914/Report\_05\_Europes\_Refugee\_Crisis\_Web.pdf</u>.

## Denmark

- 32. David Crouch & Patrick Kingsley, "Danish Parliament approves plan to seize assets from refugees," *Guardian* (London), January 26, 2016, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/jan/26/danish-parliament-approves-plan-to-seize-assets-from-refugees</u>.
- 33. [33] Jørn Vestergaard, "Dansk lovgivning om bekæmpelse af terrorisme" [Danish Legislation on Terrorism], in Lars Plum and Andreas Laursen, eds., *Enhver stats pligt… International strafferet og dansk ret* [Duty of Every State… International Criminal Law and Danish Law], DJØF Forlag, 2007, 391-424.
- 34. Jørn Vestergaard, "Dansk lovgivning om bekæmpelse af terrorisme."
- 35. Bharati Naik, Atika Shubert, and Nick Thompson, "Denmark Offers Foreign Fighters Rehab Without Jail But Will It Work?" *CNN*, October 28, 2014, <u>http://edition.cnn.com/2014/10/28/world/europe/denmark-syria-deradicalization-program</u>. The so-called "Danish Model" is based on early experience from cooperation between police, social workers, schools and psy-chologists in Aarhus. Hence, there was talk of an "Aarhus Model" before a "Danish Model": <u>https://borgenproject.org/aarhus-model-denmark-prevents-jihad-fighters/</u>, and a more recent assessment: <u>http://www.jutlandstation.dk/aarhus-answer-to-radicalisation-a-success-story/</u>.
- 36. Ann-Sophie Hemmingsen, "The Danish Approach to Countering and Preventing Extremism and Radicalization," Danish Institute for International Studies, 2015, 15.
- Lasse Lindekilde, "Forebyggelse af radikalisering, miskendelse og muslimsk minoritetsidentitet" [Preventing Radicalization, Misrepresentation and Muslim Minority Identity], *Tidsskrift* for Islamforskning no. 2, 2010, <u>http://tifoislam.dk/article/view/24593/21536</u>.
- Ritzau, "Overblik: Det siger loven om pas og krig" (Overview: The Law About Passports and War), *Berlingske*, February 4, 2016, <u>http://www.b.dk/nationalt/overblik-det-siger-loven-ompas-og-krig</u>.
- 39. Ministry of Justice, "Regeringen indfører indrejseforbud i kamp mod terror" [Government Passes Law on Travelban to Fight Terrorism], September 13, 2016.
- 40. Preben Bertelsen, "Danish Preventive Measures and De-radicalization Strategies: The Aarhus Model," *Panorama: Insights Into Asian and European Affairs*, January 2015, 241-253, https://psy.au.dk/fileadmin/Psykologi/Forskning/Preben\_Bertelsen/Avisartikler\_radikalisering/Panorama.pdf
- 41. Ibid.
- 42. Parliament of Denmark. *Folketinget L 44 2014-15 (oversight): Forslag till oy om ændring af loy om dank indfødsret*, <u>https://uim.dk/arbejdsomrader/statsborgerskab/in-english</u>
- 43. The list is found here: <u>https://uim.dk/gennemforte-stramninger-pa-udlaendingeomradet</u>. Photo documentation of the former Minister celebrating legislative restrictions was shared by the daily *Politiken*: <u>https://uim.dk/gennemforte-stramninger-pa-udlaendingeomradet</u> and <u>https://politiken.dk/indland/art5870543/Støjberg-forarger-Fejrer-udlændingeshystramning-nr.-50-med-lagkage</u>
- 44. "Danmark tager 200 kvoteflygtninge fra Rwanda," *DR*, August 5, 2020, <u>https://www.dr.dk/</u><u>nyheder/politik/danmark-tager-200-kvoteflygtninge-fra-rwanda</u>.
- 45. Teis Jensen, "Denmark Set to Ban the Burqa Despite Fears for Religious Freedom," *Independent* (London), October 6, 2017, <u>http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/den-</u> <u>mark-ban-full-face-covering-burqa-jakob-ellemann-jensen-a7986561.html</u>.
- 46. Andreas Karker Jacob Friberg, "Mette Frederiksen i brutalt opgør: Luk alle muslimske friskoler" (Mette Frederiksen in a tough confrontation: close down all Muslim private schools), *Berlingske*, August 11, 2017, <u>https://www.b.dk/politiko/mette-frederiksen-i-brutalt-opgoer-luk-alle-muslimske-friskoler</u>.